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SUMMARY

The City of St. Louis has reached an agreement with the plaintiffs in Boles v. City of St. Louis, Case

Number ED 111495 in which the Collector of Revenue of the City has agreed to process refunds for

Earnings Taxes paid by or on behalf of employees who worked outside of the City beginning with

the pandemic year 2020 through 2023. The City also has agreed to process refund of Payroll

Expense Taxes paid by employers with respect to such employees.

The Earnings Tax is imposed at a rate of one percent of the compensation paid to employees

residing outside of the City for work performed inside of the City.  Historically, the City provided

refunds of Earnings Tax withheld by employers when employees worked outside the City (whether

from their home or other locations outside the City).  The City changed its interpretation of the law

during the Pandemic and denied refunds where employees worked from a home outside of the City.

The Payroll Expense Tax is imposed upon employers at a rate of one-half of one percent of the

compensation paid to employees residing outside the City for work performed inside the City.  As

with the Earnings Tax, the City did not historically impose the tax with respect to time spent by

employees working outside the City and changed its interpretation to impose the tax when

employees worked from a home outside of the City.

After having its pandemic driven interpretation of the Earnings Tax law rejected by both the St.

Louis City Circuit Court and the Missouri Eastern District Court of Appeals, the City has agreed to

pay refunds of both Earnings Tax and Payroll Expense Tax with respect to compensation paid to

employees working from home.  The City will pay refunds for all requests that have been denied

since 2020.

Those who have not filed refund requests may do so (even though they would otherwise be

technically outside the statute of limitations) for the 2020-2023 period between July 1 and October

31, 2024. 
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BCLP is uniquely situated to assist taxpayers and employers  in seeking refunds of the Earnings

Tax and the Payroll Expense Tax. BCLP has been representing clients seeking refunds of overpaid

Payroll Expense Tax and has worked with employers in assisting employees with Earnings Tax

issues. 

Many employees working inside the City but residing outside the City will have questions about the

refunds after the press reports on the issue.  BCLP can assist employers in responding to these

questions by their employees, determining the scope of potential refunds and assisting in the filing

of the necessary forms with the City.
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This material is not comprehensive, is for informational purposes only, and is not legal advice. Your use or receipt

of this material does not create an attorney-client relationship between us. If you require legal advice, you should

consult an attorney regarding your particular circumstances. The choice of a lawyer is an important decision and

should not be based solely upon advertisements. This material may be “Attorney Advertising” under the ethics and

professional rules of certain jurisdictions. For advertising purposes, St. Louis, Missouri, is designated BCLP’s

principal office and Kathrine Dixon (kathrine.dixon@bclplaw.com) as the responsible attorney.


